
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 14th June 2016
Present:
Councillor Jonathan West (Chair)

Councillors Mike Brown, Jenny Henson and Cliff Moreton
Also Present:
Mark Dickenson
(Head of Resources)


Guy Holloway 

(Head of Corporate Development)


John Conway 

(Head of Housing)

Rob Thompson 
(Benefits Manager)

Carole Stephenson
(Community Partnerships Manager)

David Pope 

(Committee Administrator)


Anand Persaud
(CW Audit Services)

16.MA.01
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Linda Adams, David Soans, Mike Tebbutt and Greg Titcombe. It was noted that Councillor Moreton was acting as substitute for Councillor Tebbutt. Apologies were also received from Graham Soulsby.
16.MA.02
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Monitoring and Audit Committee held on 12th April 2016 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
16.MA.03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
16.MA.04
AGREEMENT OF FUTURE MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE START TIMES (A1)

A report was submitted which sought the views of the committee on the start time for future Monitoring and Audit Committee meetings.

Members noted that at its meeting on 20th April 2016, Council had resolved to:- 

“allow any committee, sub-committee, forum or working party to resolve to commence its meetings at a time earlier than 7.00 pm if that is its wish”

Members noted that the Research and Development Committee start times remained unchanged at 7.00pm and it was considered that to align start times for both scrutiny meetings would be sensible and would allow for greater public access. 

RESOLVED
that future meetings of the committee continue to start at 7.00pm

16.MA.05
INTERNAL AUDIT PLAN ANNUAL REPORT 2015/2016 (A2)
A report was submitted which presented the Annual Internal Audit Report from the Council's Internal Auditors in compliance with the requirements of the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011 which required the Head of Internal Audit to provide an opinion on the work undertaken by Internal Audit.

Mr Anand Persaud from Coventry and Warwickshire Audit Services (CWAS) was welcomed to the meeting.

Members noted that the Internal Audit Opinion was based on the results of audit work carried out during 2015/16. The Internal Audit Opinion was used to inform any significant weaknesses that should be regarded as Significant Control Issues that would require disclosure in the Annual Governance Statement. The work undertaken for 2015/16 had not highlighted any weaknesses that would require disclosure.

Mr Persaud indicated that overall significant assurance could be provided, with members noting that 19 of 21 individual audits completed in 2015/16 resulting in either full or significant assurance. The Internal Audit plan had been for 258 days   and there was a generally sound system of internal control, designed to meet the organisation's objectives and that controls were generally applied consistently. Whilst there were no significant control issues highlighted, some weaknesses were identified that limited the level of assurance that could be given to individual audits in relation to Business Continuity and Planned Maintenance and Capital Refurbishment. Members noted that improvements were being made to both these areas, with follow-up reviews undertaken to ensure recommendations made were enacted. 
Members welcomed the overall opinion of significant assurance that had been given by the Internal Auditor. 

In response to a question, the meeting was advised that the outcome of individual audits undertaken in 2015/16 compared favourably with other authorities audited by CWAS. In addition, responsibility for audit recommendations was noted as lying with the relevant Head of Service, who were then accountable to the management team. As part of the monitoring process, any fundamental issues would be reported and a determination made as to whether intervention was necessary. 
RESOLVED
that the Internal Audit Annual Report 2015/16 be received and noted.
16.MA.05        ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT 2015/16  (A2)

A report was submitted requesting the Monitoring and Audit Committee receive and endorse the Annual Governance Statement for 2015/16.
Concerns were raised by Councillor Brown regarding the level of delegated authority and the number of decisions taken in closed session. It was heard that it might be useful to explore what authority had been delegated to officers during the previous five years and an assessment made of how councillors were informed of delegated decisions. It was further noted that the Leader of the Council was mindful of the need to balance the requirement for confidentiality with the need for scrutiny of decision making. 
The Committee also considered the council’s approach to consultations and how public satisfaction levels could be assessed regarding consultation exercises.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the Monitoring and Audit Committee's role in the Annual Governance Statement process be noted; and


(ii)
the Annual Governance Statement for 2015/16 be endorsed.

16.MA.06
KEY UPDATES (A3)
The meeting was presented with key updates on three topics; Monitoring of Service Level Agreement (SLA) Grants 2015/16 (end of year update), Rent Arrears and Homelessness and Welfare Reform.

Monitoring of SLA Grants 2015/16 - end of year update
The Community Partnerships Manager attended the meeting and provided a report which detailed the performance of SLAs for 2015/16, which represented Year 3 of a four year cycle. The committee heard that the council had 12 SLAs which were routinely monitored by lead officers to keep a check on progress. The vast majority of the SLAs were on track to achieve their targets.  
The meeting noted that the current SLAs were due to end in 2017 and the process for future SLAs had already commenced with the Executive Committee to make final decisions in December 2016. 
Rent Arrears
The Head of Housing provided the meeting with a presentation on the topic of rent arrears.

Members noted that the current level of arrears was £291,344, approximately £17,000 higher than for the equivalent week in the previous financial year. A total of 1,543 tenants were currently in rent arrears, a reduction of 27 on the previous year although there had already been two evictions for rent arrears compared with none at the same point last year. There had been a significant increase in the number of tenants with responsibility for paying rent themselves, due to tenants finding work. This had led to increased housing interaction with tenants than had previously been the case. 
The committee noted that the 2013 introduction of bedroom rate restrictions had led to an increase in rent arrears that had been counteracted by increased investment in council support services. However, since the introduction of Universal Credit (UC) arrears had increased, although the situation was currently being contained. It was anticipated that as more claimants transferred onto UC the situation may become more difficult.  
Currently there were only 40 claimants receiving UC, of those six were the subject of Alternative Payment Arrangements (APA) where tenants had failed to pay their rent leading to the council applying for direct payment. It was noted that APAs could only be obtained when a certain level of arrears had been accrued. The current rent arrears for UC claimants totalled £24,081, averaging approximately £600 per tenant.
A recent study indicated that three-quarters of tenants in receipt of UC nationally were in rent arrears, compared to 31% of tenants generally. The aim of UC was to provide claimants with more responsibility for managing their own income, but should arrears accrue, the Housing Team would work closely with Income and Debt to ensure early intervention.
The Housing Team benchmarked its performance against other landlords including local authorities and housing associations and despite rent arrears increasing, KBC had moved into the top quartile overall. 

The meeting heard that future plans to combat rent arrears included:-

· Promotion of a “rent first” culture
· To increase the number of DD payment dates to four from two
· A savings event was planned for the summer in association with the Credit Union and Income and Debt

· Tenants affected by the benefit cap would be contacted to help prepare them for future challenges

Members asked the following questions:-
	What is a “rent first” culture?
	A “rent-first” culture would ensure that a tenant’s priority was to pay the rent when income was received 

	With the Credit Union now based in the council offices, was there more cohesion between services and getting tenants on-board?
	Absolutely, if all the services are in one place it provides tenants with confidence and strengthens the message we are trying to provide. 


Homelessness Review
The meeting heard that homelessness rates had been climbing steadily during the preceding 12 months, with a 90% increase in homelessness applications in that time. In addition there had been an increase from 24% to 56% of tenants presenting as homeless following the end of their private sector tenancy. 

It was noted that families presenting as homeless are increased from 41% of applicants in 2014/15 to 77% in 2015/16. This was equivalent to 81 households, with 149 children. At the end of March, twelve households were in B&B temporary accommodation with a total of 58 households currently in temporary accommodation overall. 
Members asked the following questions:-
	Is there a specific reason for the rise in homeless applications from former private sector tenants?
	The main reason is the rapid increase in private sector rents, with some landlords wishing to benefit, resulting in tenants on benefits or with low incomes being evicted. The government has introduced a cap on the Local Housing Allowance (LHA) with the disparity between that and rents charged locally growing. Also the last budget had seen changes to taxation and stamp duty that make it more expensive to be a landlord so some are selling their properties.



	Will building council houses with partners in Housing Associations help alleviate the problem?


	New units will help, but the council are currently only building five units. Local Housing Associations have built 103 homes in the last year.


	On average, how long are households homeless before they are housed? 
	It varies, the more households we get making applications, the longer it takes to process. Extra resources have been brought in to help those who have been in temporary accommodation for a while, but it can take months. We are seeing the highest levels of people in temporary accommodation for several years. 


	Where is temporary accommodation located? Inside or outside the borough and what steps are being taken to localise temporary accommodation?
	Most people in are accommodated in Kettering.  Wellington House has 21 places, and we are also using some of our own housing stock, renting some properties on long-term leases from private landlords. If there are no other options, Bed and Breakfast accommodation is used and some of that it located outside the borough. 



	Was there scope to expand the Wellington House project in future? 
	Any future scheme has to work in terms of day-to-day operation and has to be a good deal for the council. It will be a while before anything is identified. 


Welfare Reform

Rob Thompson, Benefits Manager, attended the meeting to provide members with an update on Welfare Reform. 

The meeting was advised that reduction of the Benefit Cap from £26,000 to £20,000 would be introduced in the autumn and KBC had written to all customers that could potentially be affected by the changes, with 145 claimants identified; including the 17 current cases. Of the claimants identified, 40 were KBC tenants, 44 Housing Association tenants and 61 privately renting. KBC was allowed to inform Housing Associations which of their tenants would be affected, but could not inform private landlords. Advice and support would be offered through KBC’s budget support mechanisms.
The meeting was advised that Absence from Home reductions from 13 to 4 weeks had been delayed and would be introduced later in 2016, although there was no fixed timescale yet. The Universal Credit rollout was unlikely to expand before March 2017, with payment delays for claimants still significant.
In relation to Discretionary Housing Payment, the current spent stood at £19,860, with a further £22,000 committed. There was an expectation that claims would rise steeply with the introduction of the benefit cap, with an additional £20,000 provided by the government towards DHP to compensate the expected increase in claims.
The Local Council Tax Support Scheme review had provided a number of recommendations which were outlined to the meeting. It was noted that there had been no indication that any action would be taken by central government in respect of these.
16.MA.07
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A4)

Members received the Key Performance Information Booklet. Guy Holloway, Head of IT and Communications, was in attendance for this item.

It was noted that further detail would, in future, be provided in relation to the compliments and complaints information. In addition, members heard that the KPIB ordinarily provided a summary of audit reports throughout the year and these would feature in the next edition. 
16.MA.08
WORK PROGRAMME (A5)


The work programme was submitted to the Committee for consideration. The following reports would be brought to the next Committee:-
· Statement of Accounts – 2015/16

· External Audit ISA 260 report
· Voluntary Sector SLA Monitoring – 2016/17 Q1
· Housing Repairs and Voids

Members were asked to consider and put forward any other items they may wish to add to future agendas. 
A discussion also took place on the issue of Delegated Authority, in particular generic officer delegation. No precise conclusion was reached in relation to the specifics of a report on this issue and no committee consensus was reached. However, it was thought appropriate to minute this should members of the committee wish to consider this issue further. 
 (The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.40pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

DJP
Monitoring and Audit No. 

14.06.16

